Minutes of the Lake Hopatcong Commission

September 20, 2010



A meeting of the Lake Hopatcong Commission was held on September 20, 2010 at the Mount Arlington Municipal Building, 419 Howard Blvd. Mount Arlington, New Jersey. At 7:00 p.m., Chair Felter called the meeting to order.
Salute to the Flag:
Chair Felter and all those in attendance joined in a salute to the flag.

Moment of Silence:
Chair Felter asked for a moment of silence for men and women in our military.

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the meeting is being held in accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act.

Roll Call:

Present:
Tom Foley, Elizabeth Gantert, David Jarvis, Daniel McCarthy, Kerry Pflugh, Joel Servoss, Robert Mitchko (Jefferson Alternate), Russell Felter
Absent:
Betty Lou DeCroce, Richard Zoschak
With eight members present at Roll Call, Chair Felter declared a quorum.  

Communications

The Chair asked if there were any questions on Communication.  There being no comment, the Chair moved to the next agenda item.
Treasurer's Report/Payment of Bills
Ms. Gantert reported the Valley National Bank checking account balance as of August 31, 2010 was $120,030.50.  The Bill List of $13,964.01 was submitted for approval.  Mr. Foley made a motion to approve the Bill List and Mr. Mitchko seconded.  

ROLL CALL:

	Foley
	Yes
	Pflugh
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Servoss
	Yes

	Jarvis
	Abstained
	Mitchko
	Yes

	McCarthy, D. 
	Yes
	Felter
	Yes


Motion carried 6-0-1 (one abstention).

Approval of August 16, 2010  Meeting Minutes
Mr. Foley made a motion to approve the August 16, 2010 Meeting Minutes and Ms. Gantert seconded.  Mr. McCarthy stated he held some typos and each roll call section had McCarthy, E. listed twice.  

ROLL CALL:

	Foley
	Yes
	Pflugh
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Servoss
	Abstained

	Jarvis
	Yes
	Mitchko
	Abstained

	McCarthy, D. 
	Yes
	Felter
	Yes


Motion carried 6-0-2 (two abstentions).

The Chair stated he is moving the Grant Update to this part of the meeting to enable Dr. Lubnow to leave earlier.

Grants Update

Dr. Lubnow stated he was distributing copies of the mid-year report and PH will submit the final report at the end of the year.  He stated funding for the monitoring is from the 319(h) grant.  He stated overall water clarity was better this year than last year which was not surprising since last year was a very wet year and this year was dry.  He stated PH has seen more frequent and larger algal blooms in the northern end of the lake around Liffy Island and Woodport.  He stated he took samples which were blue-green algae.  Over the last four to five years there is something going on in the northern end which cause these blooms to occur so future restoration projects should be targeted for this area.  He stated the goal of the lake’s phosphorus TMDL is to get the phosphorus concentration down to .03 or less.  During May and June, the lake was in compliance with that, but July 5, approximately one-third of the monitoring samples were out of compliance.  This is common in the summer season, whether it’s a wet or dry year, the concentrations can increase.  Dr. Lubnow stated the phosphorus is from a combination of sources such as fertilizer, sediment particle erosion, goose feces, internal loading, but the majority is coming primarily from stormwater and in the Jefferson section from the septics.   Ms. Macalle-Holly stated since the monitoring is paid through the DEP 319 grant, and the Commission is required to submit monthly monitoring data to the DEP, the mid-year monitoring report should include the results from the 319 grant monitoring stations.

Dr. Lubnow stated with the SFY05 319 grant, a proposed timeline and some additional information was provided to the Borough of Hopatcong last week related to the last stormwater management project which is a Aqua-Filter to be installed in Crescent Cove Beach Club.  

For the EPA grant, Dr. Lubnow stated the only outstanding item is the peat biofilter septic project.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated PH did some additional work on the expansion of the septic system to meet system demand, but the DEP is requiring that the design plan have more specific information with the manufacturer.  
Dr. Lubnow stated Princeton Hydro is working on the numbers to move money around for the SFY10 319 grant to cover operation cost for the Commission.  He stated PH engineers have been working on preliminary CAD drawings for the project sites.

Dr. Lubnow is working on finalizing the Quality Assurance Protection Plans (QAPPs) to provide to DEP.

Mr. McCarthy addressed the lake level management plan and to reduce the flow during summer months.  Mr. McCarthy stated if the Commission agreed to send a letter requesting a reduction in flow it should be based on science.  A good place to start would be to install a stream gage down form the Musconetcong dam.   He asked what it would take to get a stream gage and how to gather data on the affects of a potential reduced flow downstream.  Ms. Macalle-Holly asked Dr. Lubnow to discuss the gage that PH already installed downstream for the Lake Musconetcong’s Regional Planning Board’s grant and why PH felt it could not put it closer to the dam.  Dr. Lubnow stated PH installed a staff gage downstream of Lake Musconetcong and it was really difficult to get it in because there was no section to nail a staff gage.  He stated Parks & Forestry was unable to locate the gage based on the maps PH provided.  Dr. Lubnow stated because of complications in terms of getting reliable data, PH could not put the staff gage after the dam at Musconetcong.  PH needs to determine if the staff gage is still there and he will try to get someone from PH to locate the gage.  Dr. Lubnow discussed using a pressure transducer in conjunction with staff gage reading to develop a reasonable model.  For a similar program measuring the flow and setting it up and collecting data over one growing season to develop a reasonable hydrological model, it would cost approximately $5K.  When more data is collected, it costs more, but the model is more accurate when it accounts for more conditions.  He stated there are models already out there that can be used, but the models used have to be acceptable to DEP.  Ms. Pflugh stated the goal of the study would need to be determined and then how to build the equipment to gather the appropriate data which will need to have a QAPP done.  Dr. Lubnow stated before the Commission moves forward with collecting site-specific data, it should meet with DEP first.  Dr. Lubnow stated he is not aware of any grants that provide funding for monitoring, but he could look into it.  Most grants are for implementation projects.  Mr. McCarthy stated most people on the Lake Management committee particularly from the lake, wanted to see the flow reduced to a minimum to keep water in the lake and still protect life downstream.  The 12 CFS is dictated from a court case from the 1920s and it needs to be determined what is right.  
Ms. Macalle-Holly reported on the DOT I BOAT grant.  She stated another reimbursement request was submitted after the August meeting and called to check on the status.  She stated that DOT stated that normally it takes 2-3 months to issue reimbursements for I BOAT NJ grant so the Commission still has not received reimbursement from the money it put out in August.  She stated according to Mr. Calderio, 1,213 tons were removed from the lake and last year only 688 tons were removed.

Lake Hopatcong Alliance (LHA) Update

Steve Gebeloff, LHA Board of Directors, stated part one of the lake weed survey was completed which was paid from by the NJ DOT I BOAT NJ grant with matching funds provided by the LHA.  He stated the Commission assisted in selecting the 100 GPS transect lines for weed sampling.  He described how the study was conducted.  A detailed analysis of the findings will be provided by PH in November and be available to the Commission and any other lake organization.  He stated Water Chestnut was not found on the lake.  The LHA will use the report to determine alternate weed control pilot projects for next season.  The LHA will establish an ongoing sampling program to catalog changes to weed makeup of the lake and help identify new invasive species as well as effective of future weed treatment.  He stated the low lake level was observed during the study which is do in part to DEP continuing to release over 8 MGD at the State Park without providing any scientific, historic or legal imperative for the release.   
Commissioners’ Comments

Mr. McCarthy stated he took a harvester ride which was interesting.  He stated it is well worth the trip.  He requested if a field staff member is present and if they agree, to have as a standing agenda item to allow the staff give their perspective.  The Chair stated usually the Commissioners will speak for the staff and it could be discussed further.  He asked if a meeting could be held to have a staff member report on the condition of the harvesters to understand what the Commission will be facing in May and June.  The Chair stated he spoke with Mr. Calderio today about that issue and he will address in his report.
Ms. Gantert and Mr. Foley expressed concern over the low lake level.  Ms. Pflugh stated Lake Hopatcong is consistent with every other lake in the State because of dry conditions.  

Mr. Servoss discussed being out on the harvesters and the learning curve to operate the harvesters is long.  He found it pretty challenging and he was not even near docks or seawalls.  The question of having volunteers makes him very nervous.  They would have to be well schooled for a while to become proficient.  He asked about storage of equipment and keeping them outside of the Franklin Building which will cause maintenance difficulties.  Chair Felter stated he is looking at another building that they may be able to store two harvesters.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated, based on the current bid specification the DEP has issued to renovate the Franklin Building, one the renovation is completed, the Commission still will not be able to fit all its equipment into the building.  Mr. Felter stated there is some discussion about that building being used as a redevelopment area in Franklin.  Mr. Servoss asked about purchasing canopies to cover the harvesters.  The Chair stated the Commission does not have the money to make those purchase.  He stated shrink-wrapping is possible, but there are downsides to it.
Public Comment

Chair Felter opened the meeting to public comment and speakers have two minutes to speak.  
Mr. Cliff Beebe, Beebe Marine, stated inflatable huts are a good ideal and it may be cheaper.  He stated he reviewed lakes today in northern New Jersey and indicated they were full including Lake Musconetcong, but Lake Hopatcong is down over two feet.  He provided some photos of Lake Hopatcong and discussed the photos.  [Photos are on file].  He discussed how the law states the Lake should be kept at the high water mark and how the Musconetcong by the spillway is a creek.  Mr. Felter stated lake level has been discussed and everyone is as frustrated.  He provided pictures of Lake Musconetcong with no water coming out of their dam and their lake is full.  The Chair discussed actions the Commission has taken to address the low water level.  

Steve Gebeloff stated Greenwood Lake has a scheduled drawdown.  There was a lawsuit where a resident on one their islands had was denied access to his property because of the drawdown.  The outcome was that the State had to put a temporary walkway to get out to the island.  He suggested Mr. Beebe and others may want to research that.  Ms. Pflugh stated the State did not foot the bill for the walkway, the Greenwood Lake Commission did.  The State told the Town of West Milford because the island is within their town, West Milford would be responsible for providing that access.  Greenwood Lake’s drawdown did not occur because of an aeration system which was being installed and the Commission requested to delay the drawdown for one year.  

John Kurzman, resident of Lake Hopatcong, discussed steps he has taken to provide data to support Lake Hopatcong.  He stated the lake needs a higher water level and downstream needs water in dry times.  He stated a staff gage should be located near the MSA and there must be gage there already.  He stated it sounds like everyone is worried about the little creek and the fish between the lakes.  There is no storage of trout in the State.  He questioned why a semi-private area for a mile and a half between the Lake Hopatcong dam and the first stream that feeds into Lake Musconetcong is more important than Lake Hopatcong.   There is only approximately nine inches between the top of the dam and when people start complaining about the low water level in the lake. He discussed the outflow and its impact on the water level along with evaporation citing specific times and dates.  He discussed the dock heights because they should be 21” above the top of the dam.  He stated there is no history to support 12 CFS discharge from the dam and there are years and years of data that slow less than 12 CFS discharge.  
Ron Sorensen, Lake Hopatcong Marine, stated the Commission needs to have all the facts to understand how Lake Hopatcong is being mistreated.  He discussed figures provided by DEP which are based on evaporation rate, water outflow and average rainfall, the Lake will loss level.  Too much water is being let out.  He went to all the lakes in northern New Jersey and every lake is low except Lake Musconetcong is flowing over the dam because Lake Hopatcong is letting out too much water.  Chair. Felter stated Mr. Sorensen sits on the Lake Level Management Committee and is aware of the process.  The Chair stated the Commission is upstate, but they gone through all their channels.  Mr. Sorensen stated this needs to be straighten out for years going forward and low water testing needs to be done when no water is going over the dam.  He stated in 2002 in June, July and August, the discharge was down to between five and six CDF and there were no fish kills.  He suggested a position paper should be done by the Commission.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Commission does not have the resources to prepare a position paper that the DEP would find acceptable.  Mr. Sorensen stated the Commission does not need the resources because the position is very simply that six CFS did not have any detrimental affect and what the Commission would like to see happen is to prove that fact when the water level is below the top of the dam, to reduce the flow in two CFS increments and see what the downstream effects are.  He stated it is no rocket science, but if we are worried about downstream conditions, slow the flows down and see what the downstream effects are.  If it becomes an issue, then we know we have to do something .  Lake Hopatcong is not being fairly treated and Lake Musconetcong has plenty of water.

Jerry Nechaitkin stated he agrees that the lake is at a hazardously low level and by his house there is a cesspool of weeds, dead fish and oil slicks.  He lost a couple propellers in the last week or two.  He paid a complement to the Commission and to the harvester operators, particularly Barry Marke.  Although Mr. Marke tried to clean the area, he was unable to because the water was too low.

Chairman’s Report
Chair Felter stated the field staff has done a great job. He stated the harvesters are being removed from the lake.  He would like the Commission to authorize to keep three employees on for another three weeks.  They were originally supposed to be done this Friday and three more weeks would give them the opportunity to start working on and do the winterization on the equipment in Franklin.  He stated it would be Barry Market, Curt Mulch and Michael Calderio for three more weeks.  Mr. McCarthy stated he would like to see some type of list of what critical parts are necessary and should be ordered now.  Chair Felter stated he spoke with Mr. Calderio today and a full inventory of what is on hand is one of the things Mr. Calderio will do.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she is always worried about cash flow and by keeping employees on for three more weeks coupled with her earlier report that it takes DOT two to three months to process reimbursements, if the staff order a lot of parts, there may be a cash flow concern.  She did not recommend having an unlimited ordering of parts because there may not be the funds to pay for them.  Mr. McCarthy stated he is looking at May of next year and money will drop in from somewhere like it always does to harvest.  He discussed some of the maintenance work that needs to be done.  Ms. Gantert stated she wanted it on record that priority parts would be ordered first and then if something needs to be ordered down the line, the Commission would have to wait to see if it had the funds available.  Ms. Gantert stated priority parts would be what should be replaced and could it wait until March when more funds are available because there is only $120K remaining.  There was a roll call vote taken on the motion to extend employment for three more weeks for three seasonal employees.  
ROLL CALL:

	Foley
	Yes
	Pflugh
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Servoss
	Yes

	Jarvis
	Yes
	Mitchko
	Yes

	McCarthy, D. 
	Yes
	Felter
	Yes


Motion unanimous.

Chair Felter stated he met with Senators Oroho and Bucco regarding funding and they were meeting with the DEP Commission today although he has not heard anything.  Hopefully he will know more in the next few weeks.  Given the state of things, he does not hold out much hope.
Sub-Committees

The Chair stated he would ask Ms. Gantert to schedule a personnel committee meeting.
Mr. McCarthy stated on the lake level advisory committee, if Commissioners had a chance to read the draft, there are roles and responsibilities on page 27 to review.  There are some items for the Commission with a question mark because the DEP wants to understand the Commission’s involvement.  He suggested that the new Director of Parks and Forestry should be invited to the Lake.  The Chair stated that invitation is already being extended. The Chair asked Commissioners to review the draft water level management plan and provide comment within two weeks.  Mr. McCarthy stated he did not believe a date was set for a water level management committee meeting in October.  Mr. McCarthy stated the Committee Chair, Mr. Baier, is taking comments from committee members and will send out another draft to the committee.  Ms. Macalle-Holly agreed to resend the email with the water level management plan.  Mr. Servoss inquired if the information Mr. Kurzman had provided was provided to the water level management committee.  Mr. McCarthy stated it was discussed at the committee meeting and Ms. Pflugh stated both she and Mr. Baier had the information.
New Business
Mr. McCarthy stated the Commission said it would address the ice-eater issue this year.  The Chair asked for it as an agenda item for October meeting.  Mr. McCarthy stated the Commissioners should consider having a sub-committee and one resident, Art Clark, expressed interest in serving on the committee as well.  He stated Jefferson residents voiced concern as well, so the Chair may want to appoint someone from that town to serve as well.  Ms. Macalle-Holly asked the Chair if he wanted to bring up the 10 year anniversary.  The Chair stated he would wait until the October meeting.
Public Comment
Mr. Beebe stated the State is using the Commissioners as goats to pass the lake level plan because the State has no right to make a lake level plan.  The Chair stated Mr. Beebe has a legal right to do something about it and he does not.  The Commission’s position it is a State lake and the Commission is a State agency.  The lake level management plan is not the Commission’s document and he wants input from others.
Mr. Kurzman, resident of Lake Hopatcong, stated a great job was done harvesting.  He discussed the dedication and experience of the operators.  He confirmed that there will be public comment on the water level management plan before the Commission provides its comments on the plan.  He discussed the historical data and his summary of how all those yars there was not 12 CFS discharged and there was not a fish kill.  He referenced NJ statute that states Lake Hopatcong must be maintained at the high water mark for recreational purposes.  He stated he believes the Muscontecong Creek would be vernal pools.  He does not know why since 2005 the DEP has tried to turn this creek into a stream and are potentially hurting other potential species that were there.  He discussed funding.  The boating safety certificate is needed and a boating license that costs $24, but friends from the shore do not need to have a boating license in tidal water.  He questioned where the boating license money goes.  Chair Felter stated that is one of the sources the Senators are discussing.

Mr. Sorensen, Lake Hopatcong Marine, stated he heard fro people at the Division of Parks and Forestry that they would like to make better use of their facilities and have them used more.  He thinks the Hopatcong State Park Superintendent is a roadblock.  Ms. Pflugh stated it was not appropriate. The Chair stated the Commission does not have any control over this.  Mr. Sorensen stated not only did they cancel one event, but has caused the boat races at the State Park to be cancelled.  The Chair stated the Commission could not discuss personnel issues and it is inappropriate to discuss in this forum.  Mr. Sorensen stated people need to understand that there are events on the lake and they are getting trashed.  Mr. Sorensen stated that the reason the boat races were cancelled is because the State Park made it uneconomical and put so many costs on the event that they could not afford to run it.  He stated the Commission should not squash the issue, but the Chair stated it is inappropriate to discuss personnel issues here especially when the individual is not present.  The Chair stated the boat races are cancelled, he does not like that they are cancelled, but there were some things on both sides.  Hopefully they will move to Lake Forest next year.  The use of the State Park is one thing that will be discussed with the new Parks & Forestry Director.

Bill Doran, 79 Bertrand Island Road, discussed how it is amazing the extremes that have to be dealt with.  During the end of March, he was inundated with phones calls/emails because people thought they would be washed away from floods.  And now there is a low lake level.  He discussed the horror stories he is hearing that the lake will loose STte Police state patrol the lake for enforcement of spped control and no-wake areas.  There continues to be a serious number of people who simply do not understand that a no-wake zoneis a now-wake zone.  When the lake level is above nine ffed, large wakes cause serious damage to property.  It causes erosion of non-bulkhead areas of the lake.  

There being no further public comment, Mr. Mitchko  made the motion to adjourn and Mr. D. McCarthy seconded.  The motion was unanimous.

Prepared by:  Donna Macalle-Holly 
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